COCI Strategy Meeting

Lincoln College, Oxford University, UK

10 – 12 April 2005

Meeting Minutes, Part 2

Monday April 11, Tuesday April 12 - Lincoln College

7.
Report from the IUPAC Bureau meeting, Bled, Slovenia, 29 Sep – Oct 4, 2004


Responsible: DAE (+ PWA as available)

Purpose: To update members on issues of importance to COCI


Paper: COCI Report to Bureau.doc DAE. 24.08.04 already issued
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Evans reported on the Bled Bureau meeting.  Attached above are notes from the meeting and a summary of Evans’ presentation.  Information on major topic areas is presented under the topic headings below.


7.1 - Project budget for COCI (DAE)

Purpose: To describe a proposal to grant COCI a project budget of $20000 per biennium

Presentation: Ppt
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Evans made a presentation to the Bureau regarding establishing a project budget for COCI.  The Bureau approved the funding model in principle.

Action:  Meyers and Evans to review status of biennial COCI project fund.


7.2 - COCI Company Associates Program (DAE) 


Purpose: To discuss a proposal for future operation of the Company Associates program within IUPAC at large. This item is additional to the report by Akira Ishitani


Presentation: Ppt
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The COCI brochure has been completed and published and has been well received to date.  We encourage NAO’s to send copies to current and prospective CA’s as a recruiting tool.

The IUPAC Secretariat does not have a system for CA recruitment, but has in the past relied upon COCI for CA recruitment.  Over 80% of the NAO’s are passive with respect to recruitment.  Some discussion of recruiting efforts at the more active NAO’s followed.  In the US, the NAO recruits annually with a mailing and follow-up telephone calls where appropriate, and the number of CA’s in the US has increased to seven in 2004.  In the UK, five mailings were sent out, two to big companies and three to new “boutique” companies, all to persons well known to Evans.  AstraZeneca and Syngenta agreed to become CA’s, and the RSC is now invoicing them.  This brings the total to six CA’s in the UK.  The smaller companies either did not reply or said they could not afford the subscription fee.  Smith pledged to contact five additional UK companies, and will report on results at Beijing.

Action:  Smith to contact five UK companies for interest in becoming CAs, and report on results at Beijing meeting.


7.3 - Representation of IUPAC Divisions on COCI (DAE/MC)


Purpose: To provide an update on a proposal to gain Divisional representation on COCI


Verbal

IUPAC division representation on COCI.  Atkins and Evans were asked to attend the Division presidents meeting at the Bureau meeting, and they saw benefit in interactions.  Further information on IUPAC division representation on COCI is found in item 14 below.


7.4 - World Chemistry Leadership Meeting, Beijing (PWA/DAE)


This item will be taken later as part of the report of the Public Appreciation of Chemistry project


7.5 – Any other items of note

none.

8.
The IUPAC and COCI Project Structure


Responsible: Aldo Alles, presented by DAE, F. Meyers

Purpose: To provide an update on project issues, in particular to consider the project monitoring system adopted by the Analytical Division and to discuss adoption by COCI 


Presentation: FM
CCE and the Analytical Division have good stage-gate systems for monitoring projects administered by their groups.  Such a monitoring system will become more important when COCI has a larger portfolio of projects.  The Analytical Division has a template for project monitoring, which was provided by Meyers as a handout.  This form is filled out every six months by the project leaders.  It was decided to try this template form for reporting on projects for Beijing.

Action:  Secretary to send project progress report to each TM before Beijing for progress for Beijing.

Action:  Smith and Humphris to contact BASF to ask for funding to support distribution of IUPAC periodic tables. 

9.
Safety Training Program and Workshops




Responsible: MC


Purpose: To provide an update on the status of the program and plans for 2005 and beyond. To discuss strategies for gaining funding for the future program. To update the status of funding with UNESCO.
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Cesa presented the status and plans for the Safety Training Program (see attachment.)  Mitsui Chemical Co. in Japan was Host to Isiaka Oludare Bakare of Nigeria for training in October 2004, and six trainees are approved for training in 2005 and beyond.  AstraZeneca in the UK is making plans to host one or more trainees in 2005.  The Safety Training Program Workshop has been scheduled, and all eight trainees since 2000 have committed to attend.  Funding from IUPAC, COCI, and UNESCO totalling $21,100 has been obtained for the Workshop and for trainee travel.  Additional funding has been requested from SINOPEC for the Workshop.

A recent trainee, Mr. Kelvin Khisa, has been making arrangements for a Conference on Occupational Health and Safety Management in East Africa for 2006.  A conference proposal is in preparation for IUPAC funding, with planned matching funding from UNESCO.  The proposed agenda can be found in the above attachment.

West described a CIC/CCPA program in Canada.  In past years, about 20 professors attend each annual three-day safety education program.  For 2005 30 attendees are expected. Companies do the presentations in this program and give tours of their sites.

Discussion on publicity for the Safety Training Program Workshop in Beijing followed.  Attendance at the Workshop in Ottawa in 2003 was disappointing.  Suggestions included notifying the press (e. g. C&EN, Chinese journals), notifying past Host Companies, and preparing a flyer or brochure on the workshop to be handed out at the Congress registration.

Action:  Cesa to send letters to UAC and NAO’s of trainees to notify them of the Workshop.

Action:  Cesa to consider preparation of a Brochure or flyer for workshop for distribution at Beijing Congress registration.

Action:  Cesa to prepare short article on Workshop for July issue of CI.

10.
The COCI Company Associates project


Responsible: AI (supported by DAE, FM)


10.1 – Recruitment activities of COCI members

Purpose: To review progress by COCI members in recruiting new CA’s in home countries (All)

Papers: DAE Dec 2004 CA etc.doc already issued (COCI - Chairman’s Message December 2004)
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Expected outcome: A review of the successes and difficulties encountered in recruitment within local NAO’s and proposals for improvement

Ishitani made a presentation on this topic and distributed a related handout (please contact the Secretary if you would like a copy).  The Japanese NAO (which is not the Chemical Society of Japan) is not interested or able to recruit new CA’s, although Japan has the greatest number of CA’s of any IUPAC NAO.  The NAO is now undergoing a major restructuring, and may not have any chemistry representation.  Therefore, the Chemical Society of Japan does CA recruiting.  Ishitani gave examples of the benefits Japanese CA’s receive, such as a meeting at the CSJ annual meeting; and complimentary copies of the DIDAC materials, the Environmental Estrogens issue of PAC.  Japan is now selling DIDAC materials at $100 per set (300 sets have been prepared in Japanese at a cost of $30,000 USD).  100 copies have been sold.  A new COCI member, Dr. Ishida, has been recruited from the CA Toray Industries.

10.2 – Recruitment initiatives taken by IUPAC secretariat

Purpose: To discuss recruitment initiatives undertaken by secretariat staff both with NAO’s and with conference donors (FM)


[image: image6.emf]H:\IUPAC\COCI  Meeting Oxford\CA Fee Structure - revised.doc



 EMBED Word.Document.8 \s [image: image7.emf]H:\IUPAC\COCI  Meeting Oxford\CA letter invitn - generic.doc



 EMBED Word.Document.8 \s [image: image8.emf]H:\IUPAC\COCI  Meeting Oxford\conf-DRAFT2-CA-ICOMC_sp1_050321.doc



 EMBED Excel.Sheet.8  [image: image9.emf]H:\IUPAC\COCI  Meeting Oxford\Chile-Biotech04.xls



 EMBED Word.Document.8 \s [image: image10.emf]H:\IUPAC\COCI  Meeting Oxford\conf-DRAFT-CA-Macro_050207.doc


Recruitment is expected to be more difficult in other countries.  In response, the Secretariat has begun a program of offering one-year CA membership for free to companies that have sponsored IUPAC conferences.  Meyers supplied a handout (please contact the Secretary if you would like a copy) with the distribution plan for the COCI brochure, the operation and fee structure of the CA program, and a template letter for NAO’s to use for CA recruitment (see attachments above).  Meyers reported that a list of sponsors was developed from information from the 2004 conference organizers.  Nine conferences were approached.  Although a substantial list of sponsors was assembled, most of the sponsors were US companies, so the local NAOs where the conferences were held do not benefit directly.  For 2005, a mass mailing to conference organizers will be sent, asking conference organizers to tell potential sponsors that they will be invited to become CA’s with a on-year complimentary membership.  Follow-up in subsequent years will be the responsibility of the corresponding NAO’s.  West pointed out the continuing concern with various conflicting demands for discretionary funds on companies, and advised to check that no conflicting requests come from IUPAC regarding CA membership.

10.3 – Benefits offered by the CA program

Purpose: To receive ideas for increasing the attractiveness of CA membership

Expected outcome: A program of work to provide enhanced benefits to CA’s and to make membership more attractive

See suggestions under 10.2 and 10.3 above.

11.
The COCI Trade Associations project

Responsible: CH
Purpose: To provide an update on key issues facing the trade associations and to comment on potential roles for COCI and IUPAC in trade association matters

Humphris said that building a link between the STP and ICCA will be the initial focus in this area.  Since the last COCI meeting there have been efforts at ICCA to gauge interest among European chemical companies in participation in the STP as Host Companies.  Mara Caboara of ICCA along with Humphris made a presentation to the Technology Subcommittee, and there was some preliminary interest.

Action:  Humphris to follow up with ICCA on possible Host Company contacts and closer interactions with ICCA where possible.

Humphris discussed four issues that could be the topic for one or more projects involving IUPAC/COCI and trade associations.

Product Stewardship.  PS is a major global activity and the subject of monthly conference calls for Humphris.  At issue is how industry will rise to challenge on product safety.  Activities are under way at UNEP/WHO, and we may need to include UNEP/WHO on our list of NGO’s for possible collaboration.  There has been a shift in the way risks and hazards are perceived, and IUPAC may need to become involved.  Issues of environment and health are enormously complex, and concerns in government lead to precautionary action rather than careful study, for example, banning of chemicals or manufacturing.  Society expects a level of protection against risk, but risk assessment is slow, since it is based on validated data.  Politicians and NGOs are working on a much faster time scale.  The germ of a project idea may center on how to protect the integrity of risk assessment as part of policy.  IUPAC can apply its “scientific straightedge” role here as a neutral party to provide facts as the basis for decision making.

Public Appreciation of Science.  The issue discusses was public or societal reaction to scientific progress and change.  How does industry speak to society?  A good approach is to speak about the benefits and addressing the concerns of the public honestly.  The public tends to believe that all chemicals are toxic.  This issue affects all of the chemical industry.  Industry, to address the issue, has gone through several rounds of advertising to convince the public on these issues.  An example is the ACC Chemistry is Essential program, costing $40 MM.  A project may center on how to work with the public on critical evaluation of the science and technology around the issues.

Biomonitoring, particularly the issue of chemicals in blood and body tissues. Analytical capabilities are running ahead of our ability to interpret the results.  For example, what is the effect of picogram quantities of chemicals on the body?  Again the issue is how to talk objectively about the science to the public.  Humphris is working on an internal meeting in Paris on the dimensions of biomonitoring to determine what needs to be included to provide sound data on exposure and effects.  There is a question of whether biomonitoring should be part of product stewardship.  Biomonitoring is costly today but could be made cheaper, and has been ongoing for years in the occupational health field.  The US EPA and NIEHS are already beginning project in US on biomonitoring and environmental monitoring.  Industry faces the issue of communicating with the public about the results of biomonitoring so as to head off “scaremongering”.  It is necessary to know where a biomonitored substance came from and where it’s going.  ICCA will organize a scientific meeting on biomonitoring in early 2006 to evaluate the state of the art and the future.

Nanotechnology.  This topic is not yet organized at the ICCA level, but there is an initiative in US on the effects of nanoproducts on health.  There is a great deal of interest in discussion and dialog on how industry should position itself in the debate.  There is interest on the scientific side on the emerging issue of whether new highly active materials have deleterious effects.  There will be a worldwide meeting on nanotech HSE issues involving the EUCHEMS organization of chemical societies in Europe.

Overall, Humphris is looking for areas for application of the scientific straightedge.  Possible areas include a joint project opportunities with Analytical on biomonitoring or with Div. 7 on Risk Assessment.

Smith is also involved in the nanotechnology area and sees it as a growing global issue with NGO’s.

Action:  Humphris to keep committee informed on biomonitoring, and work with Smith on nanotech.

Action:  Humphris to contact Analytical Division in advance of Beijing to discuss possible collaboration on biomonitoring.

Action:  Humphris to provide Booth with information on upcoming meeting with IFCS.

12.
Liaison with NAO’s

Responsible: JU

Purpose: To report on any issues linking COCI with the NAO’s. In conjunction with the secretary, to seek nominations from NAO’s for National Representatives on COCI. Where appropriate, to act as COCI’s link with the new UAC body and thus make COCI aware of national issues of interest

Unger has received copies of the new COCI brochure to use to contact NAO’s.  He plans to establish personal contact with NAO’s with the assistance of IUPAC contact information.  He will find out whether each NAO has an industrial committee or industrial contacts, and what the NAO policy is regarding CAs and recruitment and retention.

Unger handed out copies of a draft survey/questionnaire to be sent to NAO’s to gauge current interest and get NAOs interested in contact with COCI (please contact the Secretary if you would like a copy.)  He suggested that COCI should consider recruiting national representatives from India, Italy, Korea, and other nations with a goal of greater diversity in COCI.  As discussed before, NAO’s can nominate representatives to COCI; COCI leadership recommends members and NR’s to IUPAC president, and the president approves.

Action:  Unger to contact Secretariat for contact information on the NAO’s for the following countries:  The Netherlands, India, Korea, Italy, Switzerland, Spain, Ireland, Czech Republic, Brazil, and Australia.

Action:  Humphris to contact industrial organizations in ICCA countries to see if there is a working link with the corresponding NAO, and forward information to Unger.

Unger asked whether IUPAC has a program for recruiting new NAO’s.  Meyers responded that IUPAC has a membership development committee, which works through John Jost to get additional nominees.  This committee is run by the Executive Committee and invitees.  Both the Secretariat and Unger can work through the existing NAO’s on CA recruitment.  The mechanism for this would be that both the Secretariat and Unger will contact the NAOs, and keep each other informed via copying emails, etc.

Action:  Meyers and Unger to collaborate on recontacting “inactive” NAOs to encourage them to recruit CA’s.

13.
NGO and IGO Liaison

Responsible: AP
Purpose: To provide an update on the current situation with UNESCO, particularly in relation to the Safety Training Program and Workshops.

To receive an update on progress with DIDAC. To discuss other initiatives of relevance to COCI
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Evans read an e-mail message from Pokrovsky, who was unable to attend.  Please refer to the attached text file.  Topic areas included interactions with NGO’s and IGO’s, projects to donate chemical supplies and equipment in the developing world, an update on DIDAC, and a suggestion that the Ukraine be considered as a new member of IUPAC, with contact information.

On DIDAC, Pokrovsky reported that, in addition to the progress on the Japanese version discussed above, that the Chinese version, financially supported by SINOPEC, has been translated and can now be printed and transferred to CD-ROM, possibly under a future UNESCO contract.  Atkins reported that at the Istanbul ICCE meeting last August, it was recommended to establish a task force to build a network of DIDAC users to encourage use and share ideas.  He asked for a list of persons who have received copies.  UNESCO has this information; Dr. Alam, our current UNESCO contact, has corresponded with Atkins, but the information has not yet been received.  Atkins said that there should be no funding until this information is received.  

Action:  Pokrovsky to provide a list of current recipients of DIDAC materials to CCE and COCI in time for Beijing meeting.

14.
Liaison with IUPAC Divisions (and Standing Committees)


Responsible: AS

Purpose: To report on ways to link COCI to Divisional activities, and to act as a bridge to key contacts and activities in other Divisions. 

Expected outcome: A plan to meet all Division heads during the period of the Beijing Congress and General Assembly, and a schedule for invitation of Divisional representatives to the COCI meeting in Beijing
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Cesa reported on efforts to recruit COCI representatives from the membership of each of the Divisions.  The attached file lists persons who have volunteered to date.  These persons will be invited to the COCI annual meeting in Beijing as a starting point for developing new collaborative projects.  A large number of attendees are now expected for the COCI meeting, since division representatives and STP fellows have been invited.

Action:  Meyers to contact Secretariat to secure appropriately sized meeting room for the COCI annual meeting in Beijing.

Evans said he would like the Division Representatives to report briefly on activities in their Divisions related to IUPAC Strategic Goal 3 (IUPAC will assist chemistry-related industry in its contribution to sustainable development, wealth creation, and improvement in the quality of life.)

Action:  Smith to ask each division representative to supply for the COCI annual meeting the section of each division report related to IUPAC Strategic Goal 3.

Action:  Smith to arrange for visits of COCI chairman and secretary with Division Chairs at Beijing.

15.
Public Appreciation of Science (PAS) program


Responsible: DAE /PWA


15.1 – Items raised at the Bureau meeting, Bled, Slovenia, 


Sep 2004 (PWA/DAE)

Purpose: To describe the outcome of the discussions at the Bureau meeting regarding a) the Task Force on the benefits of chemistry (Leader: Ed Przybylowicz) and b) the UK Resolution to Council regarding the attraction of young people to chemistry, and their subsequent retention (led by Peter Atkins, supported by DAE). To take account of the establishment of a Task Team to organise a World Chemistry Leadership Meeting at Beijing that would include the public image of chemistry as a major theme.

Evans led a discussion on the initiatives around public appreciation of science. One is the Value of Chemistry Task Group, an initiative led by Ed Przybylowicz to develop a web site on the benefits of chemistry and chemicals.  This initiative is currently inactive after the few responses from NAO’s were received.  It is now becoming a project to explore the feasibility of building a conduit to other web sites.  This was discussed at an e-meeting.

Atkins discussed the Propagation of Chemistry Task Force, a UK proposal led by Atkins and Evans.  The initiative requires a serious program of raising money from end users (industry) to establish a way to induce more people to study chemistry.  Evans and Atkins proposed making this initiative a part of the Value of Chemistry project.  The UK delegation argued for a strategy group to be organized to explore whether there was a possibility for this project to make an important contribution.  It was suggested that the project could eventually become self-sustaining and be run from the Secretariat.  

Evans said that both initiatives were combined and discussed at the Bureau meeting in October 2004.  It was recommended to include some form of activity on these topics at an upcoming World Chemistry Leadership Meeting.  Topics and a speaker list were suggested.  Suggested topics and list of speakers.  Value added by IUPAC to promote chemistry listed.  Atkins proposed a presentation at the WLCM presentation on the Value Added by IUPAC in Promoting Chemistry.  However, it was felt that Turin would be a better venue for a presentation on public appreciation of chemistry, allowing more time to prepare.  Contributions from NAO’s and national chemical societies would be encouraged.  More to be decided at the Executive Committee meeting next week.

The topic of Chemical Industry as an Economic Engine of Development is on the program for the WLCM, as a ½ day discussion.

Humphris said that an ICCA steering committee meeting was scheduled for Beijing the following week, and suggested that it would be advisable to alert this committee about the upcoming WCLM in August.

Action:  Evans to write to Jost to see whether there is something from the EC meeting regarding Public Appreciation of Chemistry and the World Chemistry Leadership Meeting, to be placed for information purposes for the agenda for the ICCA steering committee meeting in Beijing week of 4/18.

Action:  Evans and Humphris to coordinate a possible discussion at the upcoming ICCA SCI meeting in the autumn on public appreciation of chemistry, as an opportunity where the heads of the global chemistry are gathered.

15.2 – CCE - Progress with PAS (PWA)

Purpose: To describe progress with PAS initiatives within CCE and to outline plans for the Beijing congress

Atkins said that the CCE has two subcommittees:  Chemistry Education for Development, and Public Understanding of Chemistry.  The latter subcommittee is led by Peter Mahaffey.  One project is to explore cultural differences and their effects on the uptake or appreciation of science, to tailor the delivery of information.  Another project is Science Across the World, which reaches into schools.  CCE will have a new structure after 2005, as Peter Mahaffey becomes chair.  Consideration is being given to the future distribution of TM’s, etc.

15.3 – Other items of progress (DAE)

Purpose: To update the group on recent national initiatives which have met with success and which have the potential to be distributed to a wider audience.

Evans reported on several recent UK initiatives related to PAS:

1. 
Evans and Atkins recently met with RSC leadership, SCI, and CIA (Chemical Industries Association) to ensure that there were similar intentions regarding public appreciation of chemistry, with cross representation on these bodies to assure that activities will not be duplicated.  Peter Doyle was to join a proposed 2nd meeting, but the RSC and SCI did not respond and the meeting was not held.

2.
A paper on public appreciation in France was presented to Bureau.  It will appear as a feature in the July issue of CI.

3.
An ACS program on the public perception of chemistry was reportedly poorly attended at the ACS national meeting in San Diego.

DAE is the project leader for this project, reporting into CCE.  Organization of the proposed meeting in Turin will be his primary activity.
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Atkins reported on discussions at the Bled Bureau meeting on chemical weapons (see attachment above).   Atkins recently traveled to the Hague to discuss issues around prohibition of chemical weapons with officials at the EU.  An IUPAC project has been proposed to facilitate educating the public during their school years (high school, etc.) about their countries’ efforts in chemical weapons prohibition.  The project is in conjunction with Ted Becker, and includes issues of scientific ethics.  A three-day meeting is planned for Oxford in July 2005.  Liev Sydnes is also involved.  Some FECW funding is anticipated along with funding from IUPAC.  Invitees to the meeting are influential people who understand the implications of the Chemical Weapons Convention and who have experience in inserting this topic into education.  An example is a case study of the Sarin attack on the Tokyo subway system.  The meeting program is in preparation.  The principal output will be a report to the signatories of the Chemical Weapons Convention on educational approaches, with an emphasis on making people aware of how easy it is to prepare chemical weapons. 

16.
There was no Item 16.
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Recruiting Company Associates 

Presentation to Bureau – Ag. 10

Bled, Slovenia, 2 Oct, 2004

D.A.Evans







CA Program – Current Status

		Numbers of CA’s in steady decline

		(2003 - 85 CA’s: Japan 38, Germany 8, Swiss/Netherlands 7, US/UK 4)

		Why? 

		Perceived benefits unattractive?

		Customised benefits available from national organisations?

		Failure of recruitment and retention initiatives?

		Lack of information on the scheme?

		Traditional membership base depleted – mergers, acquisitions?



		But probably not a cost issue (as low as $400 p.a.)









Provision of Benefits to CA’s

		CA’s enjoy few IUPAC benefits over and above those available to non-CA’s

		Many companies receive excellent customised benefits of membership of national ‘chemical society’

		Many have highly effective industry-based divisions

		Communication of benefits of IUPAC association within companies is highly dependent on individuals

		No regular communication vehicles specifically for CA’s

		Ratio of costs to benefits

		Perception that low cost = few benefits









Recruitment and Retention

		Current procedure is sub-optimal:

		Lack of unitary leadership/accountability and coordination

		NAO’s responsible for recruitment

		COCI responsible for communication and (sometimes) provision of the benefits of IUPAC association

		NAO’s receive subscription fees

		COCI is a logical ‘home’ for companies’ interests 

		NAO’s with 2 or more CA’s can nominate an NR to COCI

		But –

		Most NAO’s are passive with respect to CA recruitment

		Availability of relevant information?

		Lack of awareness of responsibilities?

		COCI has limited NAO representation









COCI CA Program

		Project remit agreed – Akira Ishitani (Japan) as leader

		High priority area for COCI

		Updated CA benefits brochure at proof stage

		‘IUPAC industry-relevant projects brochure’ ready

		Intention to produce twice yearly digest of relevant projects

		Proposal for sharing recruitment accountabilities with specific NAO’s

		 RSC (UK) as first test, sample letter (Evans 26.07.04) provided 

		other COCI NAO’s next

		Commence recruitment drive at national level

		Benefits and project brochures as entry point











Company Associates Project

		To act as the COCI focus for the Company Associates Project by maintaining a register of CA members and by acting as a first contact point within COCI for information on the scheme

		To be responsible for describing and communicating to the CA’s the benefits of  the IUPAC programs in relation to companies, and the advantages of membership









Company Associates Project

		To work in conjunction with the National Representatives Co-ordinator to encourage new membership of the CA program

		To support the Projects Task Team by arranging communication of IUPAC projects of relevance to industry 









Proposal

		We need to take account of current deficiencies

		Executive to decide priority to be afforded to CA program

		Executive to consider appointing a single source of accountability at the centre

		Should not be NAO or COCI-based

		Executive to consider forming a task team to establish future modus operandi and prepare implementation plan. Team remit to include:

		Single ‘central’ leadership – largely e-mail based

		Realistic measures and targets – dependent on priority afforded

		Plans to be self-funded – increase in subscription rate?
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21 March 2005


Strem Chemicals, Inc.
Michael Strem, President
Dexter Industrial Park 
7 Mulliken Way
Newburyport, MA 01950-4098

Ref: IUPAC Company Associate - An acknowledgment and invitation


Dear Dr. Strem:


In July 2004, Strem Chemicals, Inc sponsored the 21st International Conference on Organometallic Chemistry (ICOMC), held in Vancouver, Canada. This major international event, also sponsored by the International Union of Pure and Applied Chemistry, was without question a great success.  In recognizing your contribution as a sponsor, IUPAC is pleased to grant you the complementary status of Company Associate for this year 2005.


As you might know the International Union of Pure and Applied Chemistry, founded in 1919, is a voluntary, non-governmental, non-profit association of 45 National Adhering Organizations representing the chemists of their countries.  The Company Associates program offers a mechanism, in particular through the Committee on Chemistry and Industry, whereby industry may have a voice in IUPAC's policy and direction, which is broadly to promote and advance chemistry in the international arena.  


The benefits of membership are described in the brochure enclosed.  A further more general brochure presenting IUPAC and its programs, and the most recent biennial report illustrating actions taken toward IUPAC’s specific long-range goals, are also enclosed.  In addition we invite you to visit the IUPAC website, which includes details on all projects undertaken in recent years, task groups, committees, publications, conference calendars, and more.


As part of the Company Associate membership, you will receive a complementary subscription to the Union’s bimonthly news magazine Chemistry International.  A copy of the most recent issue is included.


Over the coming year, we hope that you will recognize the benefits of being a IUPAC Company Associate and choose to renew your membership and, by doing so, support your National Adhering Organization.  Please do not hesitate to contact the IUPAC Secretariat for any inquiries.  We will be pleased to hear from you and, depending on the subject, forward your correspondence to the IUPAC Committee on Chemistry and Industry (COCI) or the US National Adhering Organization.


With all best wishes,


XX


David StC. Black


Secretary General


cc:


· Professor Michael D. Fryzuk, ICOMC 2004 Conference Chairman


· Dr. Laura Sheahan, Program Director for the US National Committee for IUPAC

· Dr. Mark Cesa, US Representative on the IUPAC Committee on Chemistry and Industry (COCI)


·  Dr. David Evans, COCI Chairman


enclosures:


- CA brochure


- IUPAC general brochure


- IUPAC biennial activity report


- CI Mar/Apr 2005
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Dear David, Mark and All,



Greetings from Moscow.



As I wrote you before please let me make some comments and proposals on the future development of COCI cooperation with Intergovernmental (IGO) and non-governmental organizations (NGO). And also my opinion on the future strategy.



I. UNESCO.



1. What we did this year it will be quite unrealistic in 2005-2007:



- the post for chemical sciences is cutted after  Dr. Alam retirement from 30.09.05.

- the regular budget of chemical sciences is also cutted as well as for other basic sciences.



It is not good news.



2. At the same time the mechanism to send UNESCO cheque for several thousand US $ and receive the contract with double budget can work. But the contract funds will be less.



3. If we can find the project on WATER or Science policy we can work with the others divisions of SC sector. And Hydrology division has a good budget.

It can be trace elements in the water, for example.



4. The fellowship program can be continued but with the other scenario.

a) We need to work with UNESCO regional offices and partly with Paris.

b) We need to look for the other sources of air-tickets costs. For example, I’m ready to find the funds for air-tickets for 2 fellowships from Bangladesh or Tatarstan Republic of the Russian Federation, as well, probably from Ukraine. It is one of the examples. 

At the same time we can continue to use UNESCO/UNIDO logotypes.



II. ISESCO.



1. The best way to include one of our workshop at the future UNESCO/ISESCO Agreement for 2006-2007, which will be prepared at November 2005. We can discuss it at China.



2. We can make also the proposals directly to ISESCO but 2004 experience demonstrated, that it is not easy.



III. IAEA and UNIDO.



I informed you before we can work with these organizations if our projects will correspond their mandates. This conclusion is a result of my working meetings with the senior people of these organizations in November-December 2004.

For example, one of my projects on trace elements was approved by IAEA just two days ago: 

three years duration and very good budget (several hundred thousand US $).

In China we can discuss the details.



IV. Our new possible projects.



1. I’m sure that during this April meeting you will approve the new projects, if COCI will ask some sponsors to support it, please find the title which can correspond wit the program mandates of the different IGO. 



2. My working experience during last ten years shows that it is very possible to find for donations the scientific equipment and chemicals from the different industrial partners. This donation is a very good example to help for developing countries for reinforcement of the educational and scientifical capacities. UNESCO/FISHER cooperation, UNESCO/American Chemical Society activities at this field are very good examples.

I suppose that some COCI Members with the personal influence can find some solutions how to construct this possible project. And this type of the activities is really a great help. 



V. DIDAC.



1. As you were informed before the Japanese version of DIDAC is printed and it is a really COCI and Associated Japanese industries successful project and I would like to congratulate our Japanese colleagues with this success. 



2. The Chinese version is also done but not yet printed. It was possible under industrial Chinese support and specially as I understood from Sinopec. Now it can be printed and produced on the CD-Rom and I hope it will be done under UNESCO contract.



3. The future development of DIDAC project is absolutely impossible without financial support from industry and other private and state sectors. I presume that the role of COCI to find the additional financial support for producing posters, booklets, additional CD-Roms etc. at the different language version is a very important one. And it doesn’t matter that on the substance level DIDAC is under responsibility of CCE.

I see a very big potential for this specific project at the near future. And I have quite strong opinion that COCI can play a very important role at this project.



VI. New possible member for IUPAC.



During my several working visits in Ukraine and work directly with the President of the Ukrainian Academy of Sciences Academician B. Patton – he send the letter to IUPAC secretariat to request that Ukraine will entry to IUPAC and now all the administrative formalities are under proceedings. I think that it is a very successful project which was implemented by me personally, but at the same time as COCI member. 



VII. Future communications.



From the next week I shall be at five different Asian countries till 05.05.05 and my communication sometimes will be difficult and I shall be able normally contact you when I return to Paris by 05.05.05 and to Moscow by 08.05.05. 



I wish all of you successful COCI meeting and hope to see you in China.



With every good wish (WEGW),



AP













> Message du 08/04/05 23:11

> De : "Cesa, Mark C (CHI)" <Mark.Cesa@bp.com> A : 

> n.ramamoorthy@iaea.org Copie &agrave; : an.pokrovsky@wanadoo.fr, 

> pokrovsky@mail.fr Objet : IUPAC-UNESCO-UNIDO Safety Training Program 

> Workshop

> 

> Dr. Natesan Ramamoorthy

> Director of the Division of Physical and Chemical Sciences UNIDO

> 

> Dear Dr. Ramamoorthy -

> 

> Dr. Alexandre Pokrovsky recently informed me of a meeting he held with 

> you in late 2004 regarding the IUPAC-UNESCO-UNIDO Safety Training 

> Program, and in particular the Workshop on the Safety Training Program 

> to be held in conjunction with the IUPAC Congress in Beijing in August 

> 2005.  I am writing to continue our conversation on interactions 

> between UNIDO and IUPAC on this important program and to ask for 

> support from UNIDO to help make this Workshop a success.

> 

> As Dr. Pokrovsky described, the Safety Training Program provides a 

> unique opportunity for experts in chemical health, safety and 

> environment in the developing world to visit companies in the 

> industrialized world to learn best practices in these fields.  These 

> experts become Safety Training Program Fellows, and take several weeks 

> of hands-on training at these Host Company sites.  After their 

> training they apply their new knowledge to improve the state of 

> health, safety and environment at their employers' sites and 

> throughout their home countries.  More information about the Safety 

> Training Program can be found in the attached brochure and at the following Web site:

> http://www.iupac.org/projects/1993/022_11_93.html.  The Program was 

> initiated as a joint activity between IUPAC, UNESCO, and UNIDO and 

> continues to carry the UNIDO name as an important activity for the 

> chemical industries in the developing world.

> 

> The Workshop on the Safety Training Program will bring together seven 

> recent trainees, from Africa, South America, China, and the Middle 

> East, to discuss their experiences during and after their training.  

> Each Fellow will speak for 30 minutes.  In addition to brief comments 

> from leaders of IUPAC, a senior health, safety and environmental 

> official from China will be invited to provide a keynote address to the Workshop.

> In order for this Workshop to be a success, UNIDO support will be most 

> helpful, in the following ways:

> 

> 1.	Financial support for travel to the Workshop for trainees,

> particularly for our Trainee Fellow in China.  For this activity, a 

> contribution of $2000 USD will enable one of our Trainees to attend 

> the Congress and participate fully in the Workshop.  UNESCO and IUPAC 

> are already supplying significant financial support for the Workshop.

> 

> 2.	Identify an official of UNIDO who can speak authoritatively on

> the nature and future of health, safety and environmental progress in 

> the developing world.  This person would be invited to address the 

> Workshop on this topic.

> 

> Thank you for the opportunity to present this worthwhile joint UNIDO 

> program to you, and I look forward eagerly to your reply and to an 

> opportunity to collaborate with you on the Safety Training Program.

> 

> Best regards,

> 

> Mark C. Cesa, Ph. D.

> Coordinator, IUPAC-UNESCO-UNIDO Safety Training Program Secretary and 

> Vice Chairman, IUPAC Committee on Chemistry and Industry Innovene 150 

> W. Warrenville Rd., MS F-7 Naperville, IL  60563  USA

> Phone:	[+1] 630-420-5651

> Fax:	[+1] 630-420-5690

> E-mail:	Mark.Cesa@innovene.com

> 

> 

>  <<Safety Program brochure 2004.ZIP>>

>   

> 

> >

> [ Safety Program brochure 2004.ZIP (83.4 Ko) ]
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Division Representatives to COCI

Purpose:  Facilitate interactions leading to new projects and other

	collaborations between COCI and the Divisions

		I		Physical and Biophysical Chemistry		tbd

		II		Inorganic Chemistry		tbd

		III		Organic and Biomolecular Chemistry		tbd

		IV		Polymer Chemistry		Dr. Bill Work

		V		Analytical Chemistry		Dr. Ales Fajgelj

		VI		Chemistry and the Environment		Dr. Keiji Tanaka

		VII		Chemistry and Human Health		Dr. Thomas J. Perun

		VIII		Chemical Nomenclature and Structure Representation		Dr. Alan McNaught
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Proposal for a joint OPCW - IUPAC project on CWC education and outreach


This project summary is the result of initial consultations between R Trapp on behalf of the OPCW’s Director-General, Leiv Sydnes (IUPAC president) and Peter Atkins (IUPAC education division).  It is intended to facilitate the fist programme committee meeting scheduled tentatively for 17 January 2005 at OPCW-HQ in The Hague.


Objectives


To increase awareness of the Chemical Weapons Convention (CWC) and its requirements in the scientific community (chemists and chemical engineers), to enhance the knowledge about its key provisions and requirements, to integrate issues related to the Convention and its implementation into chemistry teaching, and to promote professional conduct of chemists and chemical engineers that is fully in line with the Convention.


Issues


There are essentially two groups of issues that the study could address: Firstly, the question of professional ethics; secondly, the question of how to incorporate issues to do with the Chemical Weapons Convention into chemistry education.


In respect to the first question, the study could address whether it is desirable that professional associations (e.g., chemical societies), teaching institutions such as universities, scientific academies and similar institutions adopt codes of conduct specifically reflecting the prohibitions of the Chemical Weapons Convention, or include such issues into existing codes. Such codes do, of course, already exist in a number of countries and institutions, professional associations, as well as in the chemical industry. Issues that could be studied may include how the adoption of such codes on a global basis could be promoted, how awareness about such codes could be increased, what the essential elements of such codes should be in respect to the chemical weapons ban, and how they relate to other codes of scientific work ethics.


In respect to the second question, the study could identify aspects of the Chemical Weapons Convention that each chemistry student should be taught, and discuss how these issues relate to the rest of the curriculum/curricula.  The study could also look at alternative means of education (for example, self-study material, internet and “traditional” publications, activities of chemical societies).  Essentially, the objective is to identify ways and means to ensure that future generations of chemists and chemical engineers will receive in their professional training a certain amount of knowledge about the CW Convention and its requirements.  In addition, there could be merit in discussing issues of a more specialised nature that could be taken up in chemistry education and training, such as technical aspects of verification of the CWC, CW destruction technologies, responses to (for example terrorist) uses of chemical weapons, protection against the effects of CW – to mention just a few examples.


Approach

The approach could be to a certain extent a replica of the Bergen workshop and IUPAC’s report for the First Review Conference.  A program committee would be formed, which could include a number of members of the OPCW’s Scientific Advisory Board and nominees by IUPAC,  to develop a scientific program, identify speakers and subjects that need to be covered, and to prepare the substantive part of the workshop.  It would also identify a number of rapporteurs that would be asked to prepare a report on the workshop together with a set of draft recommendations, based on the presentations and discussion (as well as break-out sessions that could be organised as part of the workshop).  There would also have to be an organising committee that would look after the logistics of the meeting.


The OPCW would be treating the workshop and the report as the product of a temporary working group. The IUPAC study report would be taken up by the SAB in the annual meeting following its submission, and the SAB would formally bring it to the attention of the Member States of the CWC, together with any recommendations that may be prepared by the SAB itself for the States Parties and OPCW’s policy-making organs (Conference of the States Parties and Executive Council).


The difference to the Bergen workshop might be, depending on the types of recommendation that the study would arrive at, that there might be some kind of follow-up not just by the OPCW, but also within the scientific community.


Participants

It is perhaps too early to name desired participants, but there are a few considerations that may help finding appropriate experts. These could include:


· Participants from professional associations that have adopted a code of conduct dealing with CW, including chemical industry (ICCA and responsible care®).


· Members of IUPAC’s chemistry education division


· Some SAB members


· Some experts involved in the up-coming discussion on similar codes of conduct under the Biological Weapons Convention


· Perhaps the ICRC in respect to their public appeal on biotechnology, weapons and humanity (see www.scienceforhumanity.org)


· Some colleagues from other international professional organisations (IUBMB or IUBS, for example)


· Interested colleagues from relevant international agencies such as WHO, IAEA or UNEP 


· Individuals who have been active in the area of science ethics in the past, including in such associations as the International Network of Scientists and Engineers (INES) or the Pugwash study group on the chemical and biological weapons conventions


Possible time frame

17 January 2005: first programme committee meeting at OPCW


Spring 2005: identification of a university or other institution that would be interested in hosting the workshop (proposal: Oxford), identification of speakers and participants and development of workshop programme, fund raising


July 2005: workshop


October 2005: completion of report and recommendations (copies of the report could be given to States Parties in the context of the November 2005 Annual Session of the Conference of the States Parties of the CWC)


Spring of 2006: Review of the recommendations by the OPCW SAB at its annual session, and submission of any further recommendations by the SAB to the States Parties of the Chemical Weapons Convention


Funding

In addition to any funding that IUPAC may be able to secure itself, the OPCW Secretariat would approach States Parties that have in the past made voluntary contributions to OPCW’s programmes, with a view to soliciting financial support from them.


There is also the possibility to approach organisations that have programmes in place to fund scientific/technical meetings and/or studies, such as the EU.


PAGE  

3




_1179915410.ppt








IUPAC-UNESCO-UNIDO

Safety Training Program and Workshops

	

	Safety Training Program

		Trainees in 2004

		Plans for 2005 and beyond			

	Workshops

		Safety Training Program Workshop – Beijing 2005

		Conference on Occupational Health and Safety Management

 			in East Africa - 2006  						













2004

Mitsui Chemical Co., Japan



Isiaka Oludare Bakare

Research Officer

Rubber Research Institute of Nigeria, Benin City













Trainees for 2005 and Beyond	













Host Companies

BP Amoco Chemicals Inc. (USA)

Bristol-Myers Squibb Co. (USA)

Sasol (South Africa)

Sankyo Co. (Japan)

Mitsui Chemical Co. (Japan)







	1 day symposium in conjunction with IUPAC Congress

	

	Similar in scope to Ottawa workshop

		Presentations by STP Fellows – seven committed to date

		Paper by senior Chinese HSE Official

		Paper(s) by UNIDO official(s)



	Officials from Host Companies will be invited to attend



	

Safety Training Program Workshop - Beijing







	

SCHEDULE   OF  IUPAC  40TH  CONGRESS 

* Opening Ceremony 30min；Plenary Lecture 50 min；Invited Lecture 30 min；Oral Session:15 min；Poster Session 120 min。













IUPAC

Project 2004-032-1-022   Trainee Travel   $3000,  $1900 remaining

Project 2004-031-1-022   Workshop          $9000



COCI

Matching funding for Workshop

	and Trainee Travel                          $4000



UNESCO

Contract for Trainee Travel

	and Workshop (in preparation)       $6100

Status of Funding







Web Site and Publicity

http://www.iupac.org/projects/1993/022_11_93.html



Update of Brochure drafted (Esma Toprak)



Update of Web site planned in time for Beijing meeting



Other Publicity

	Suggestions for Workshop publicity?













       

Conference on Occupational Health 

and Safety Management in East Africa

(Kelvin Khisa)

Three-day program, 26-28 April 2006, Nairobi, Kenya

20 Lecturers

Budget:  USD $25,450

	(IUPAC, UNESCO Funding, registration fees)

Final project proposal in preparation







	

		DAY 1		Title of the presentation		Lecturer

		9.00 – 9.20		Official Address by the Kenyan Ministry of Labour

		9.20 – 9.30		Introduction to the Activities of the Regional Conference		KNCPC - Kenya

		9.30 – 10.00		IUPAC/UNESCO/UNIDO Safety Training Program		Dr. Mike Booth

		10.00 – 10.30		Occupational Health and Safety Management in the Kenyan legal and regulatory framework		DOHSS - Kenya

		10.30 – 11.00		Coffee break

		11.00 – 11.30		The Role of CPAs in Promoting OH&S Practices in Kenya		KNCPC - Kenya

		11.30 - 12.00		Occupational Health and Safety management in the Ugandan legal and regulatory framework		OSHD - Uganda

		12.00 – 12.30		The Role of CPAs in Promoting OH&S Practices in Uganda		UCPC - Uganda

		12.30 – 14.00		Lunch 

		14.00 – 14.30		Occupational Health and Safety Management in the Tanzanian legal and regulatory framework		CIF - TZ

		14.30 – 15.00		The Role of CPAs in Promoting OH&S practices in Tanzania		CPCT - TZ

		15.00 – 15.30		Occupational Health and Safety Management Terms and Definitions		KNCPC – Kenya 

		15.30 – 16.00		Coffee/Tea Break

		16.00 – 17.00		Occupational Health and Safety Management System Elements
-General Requirements
-OH&S Policy
-OH&S Planning		KNCPC - Kenya

















































		

		DAY 2		Title of the presentation		Lecturer

		9.00 – 10.00		-OH&S Planning
-OH&S Implementation and Operation
-OH&S Checking and Corrective Action
-OH&S Management Review		KNCPC-Kenya

		10.00 – 10.30 		Responsible Care in Chemical Production		Daniel Rademeyer

		10.30 – 11.00		Coffee break

		11.11.30		Hazard Identification in Chemical Production		Daniel Rademeyer

		11.30 – 12.00		Risk Assessment in Chemical Production		Daniel Rademeyer

		12.00 - 12.30		Systematic SHE reviews (first, second and third)		Daniel Rademeyer

		12.30 – 14.00		Lunch 

		14.00 – 14.30		Classification and Labeling of Hazardous substances with reference to the UK and UN Guidelines		Steven Harper

		14.30 – 15.00		Emergency Plans and Preparedness with special reference to Fire and other Emergencies		Steven Harper

		15.00 – 15.30		The Role of the Finish Institute of Occupational Health And Safety in Raising the Occupational Health and Safety Awareness in Africa		Prof. Jorma Rantanen

		    15.30 – 16.00		Coffee break

		16.00 – 17.00		IUPAC/UNESCO/UNIDO Health and Safety Fellowship Program		Dr. Mike Booth













































		DAY 3		Title of the presentation		Lecturer

		9.00 – 9.30		Benefits of Acquiring 0SHAS Certification and the Certification Steps 		Unilever - Kenya

		9.30 – 10.00		Occupational Health and Safety Services in Kenya		KNCPC/DOHS - Kenya

		10.00 - 10.30		Occupational Health and Safety Services in Uganda		UNCPC/DOHS - Uganda

		10.30 – 11.00		Coffee break

		11.00 - 12.30		Occupational Health and Safety Services in Tanzania		NCPCT/DOHS - TZ

		12.30 – 13.00 		Question and Discussion Sessions

		13.00 – 14.00		Lunch 

		14.00 – 15.00		Question and Discussion Sessions

		15.00 – 15.30		Group Work (Development of Indicators that will determine the Impact of the Conference in the 3 East African Countries after a period of one year).

		15.30 – 16.00		Official Closure of the Conference

		16.00 – 17.00		Coffee Break

















































Trainee Home Country Employer Specialization


Prof. Johathan Oyebamiji Babalola Nigeria


University of Ibadan Biophysical Chemistry


Prof. Said Mohammed Mahmoud Bayomi Egypt


University of Mansoura Pharmaceutical Chemistry


Mr. Fabian Benzo Moreira Uruguay


University of Uruguay, 


Montevideo


Occupational Health and 


Safety


Dr. Mohammed El-Azzouzi Morocco


Mohammed V University 


Rabat Morocco


Environmental chemistry - 


water and soil


Dr. Gursharn Singh Grover India


National Chemical 


Laboratory, Pune, India Catalysis


Mr. Ephraim Awesael Asseri Massawe Tanzania


UNIDO Kenya National 


Cleaner Production Centre


Water/natural resources 


management in response to 


basic industry (cement, 


building materials)
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International Union of Pure and Applied Chemistry


A member of the International Council of Scientific Unions




__________



Committee on Chemistry and Industry (COCI)



Dr. Z


This Company


Anytown 


UK


Date

Dear Dr. Z

Company Associate Membership of IUPAC


I am writing to you to invite Company X at Town Y to become a Company Associate of IUPAC. The enclosed brochure explains the benefits of membership and also describes the work of the Committee on Chemistry and Industry, the body within IUPAC which represents the interests of the chemical industries. I also enclose a paper copy of a brochure which COCI intends to produce twice annually which provides a digest of projects funded by IUPAC which are of industrial relevance, and for which further details may be obtained from the IUPAC website, www.iupac.org.

As explained on the accompanying leaflet, the basic annual subscription for Company X would be $450 which would be paid directly to the Royal Society of Chemistry, the organisation in the UK which represents IUPAC. The RSC may use $400 of this money as it chooses– in the past, for example, this has been taken as a contribution to funding the attendance of young observers at IUPAC meetings.

I do hope that you will be able to support IUPAC by joining as a Company Associate. Please write to me at the address below with the outcome. If positive, I shall request the RSC to provide an invoice for the subscription. I would also need to be informed of the name of the person within Company X who would act as the key contact to receive correspondence and publications such as Chemistry International.

Very best regards,


David A. Evans

 



Chairman:  Dr. David A. Evans
Vice Chairman/Secretary:  Dr. Mark C. Cesa



Berry Hill,
BP Amoco Chemicals Inc.



6 Gong Hill Drive,
150 W. Warrenville Rd., MS F-7



Lower Bourne,
Naperville, IL  60563  USA



FARNHAM,
Tel:  +1 630-420-5651



Surrey GU10 3HG,
Fax:  +1 630-420-5690



UNITED KINGDOM
E-mail:  cesamc@bp.com



Tel:  +44 1252 793075



E-mail:  Dae.Jeevans@btopenworld.com
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				INDUSTRIAL SPONSORS

				12TH IBS 2004

				SANTIAGO - CHILE

				COMPANY		NAME		POSITION		E-MAIL		ADDRESS		TELEPHONE		FAX

		1		ABEC		SCOTT PICKERING		PRESIDENT		spickering@abec.com		3998 Schelden Circle, Bethlehem, PA 18017                USA		610 861 4666		610 861 2636

		2		AMGEN INC.		GEOFFREY SLAFF		VICE PRESIDENT,                                   PROCESS DEVELOPMENT		gslaff@amgen.com		One Amgen Center Drive, Thousand Oaks, CA 91320          USA		805 447 7575

		3		BAYER CORPORATION		KONSTANTIN KONSTANTINOV		SENIOR DIRECTOR,                               PROCESS AND TECHNOLOGY DEVELOPMENT		konstantin.konstantinov.b@bayer.com		800 Dwight Way,                           P.O. Box 1986,                       Berkeley, CA 94701-1986      USA		510-705-5000		510-705-5542

		4		BIOSIGMA		RICARDO BADILLA OHLBAUM		GENERAL MANAGER & CEO		rbadilla@biosigma.cl		Nueva de Lyon 072,             Oficina 1802,            Santiago,                       Chile		56 2 437 9030		56 2 460 0416

		5		HOFFMAN-LA ROCHE INC		GEORGE EHRLICH		RESEARCHER		george.ehrlich@roche.com		Bldg. 123 / 6th floor,        340 Kingsland St.              Nutley, NJ 07110            USA		973 235 7230

		6		MERCK & CO., Inc.		CHERYL A. SCHULMAN, Ph.D.		MANAGER                                            RESEARCH OPERATIONS		cheryl_schulman@merck.com		Sumneytow Pik                  WP1-9                           West Point, PA 19486           USA		215 652 5790		215 993 3822

		7		PALL LIFE SCIENCES		IAN SELLICK		DIRECTOR OF MARKETING		ian_sellick@pall.com		2200 Northern Boulevard    East Hills                            NY 11548                          USA		516 801 9497

		8		WYETH BIOPHARMA		BRIAN KELLEY		DIRECTOR OF PURIFICATION PROCESS DEVELOPMENT		Rhonda Sheltry,                                        Administrative Coordinator,                                 Purification Process Development                  E-mail :rsheltry@wyeth.com		One Burtt Road                  MS A-252                        Andover, MA 01810,                       USA		978 247 3169



gslaff@amgen.com

spickering@abec.com

konstantin.konstantinov.b@bayer.com

rbadilla@biosigma.cl

george.ehrlich@roche.com

cheryl_schulman@merck.com

ian_sellick@pall.com

Rhonda Sheltry,                                        Administrative Coordinator,                                 Purification Process Development                  E-mail :rsheltry@wyeth.com
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D R A F T  - 7 Feb 2005


Ref: IUPAC Company Associate - An acknowledgment and invitation


Dear xx


In July 2004, your Company X in Y sponsored the 40th International Symposium on Macromolecules - MACRO 2004. This major international event, also known as the IUPAC World Polymer Congress, was without question a great success.  In recognizing your contribution as a sponsor, IUPAC is pleased to grant you the complementary status of Company Associate for this year 2005.


As you might know the International Union of Pure and Applied Chemistry, founded in 1919, is a voluntary, non-governmental, non-profit association of 45 National Adhering Organizations representing the chemists of their countries.  The Company Associates program offers a mechanism, in particular through the Committee on Chemistry and Industry, whereby industry may have a voice in IUPAC's policy and direction, which is broadly to promote and advance chemistry in the international arena.  


The benefits of membership are described in the brochure enclosed.  A further more general brochure presenting IUPAC and its programs, and the most recent biennial report illustrating actions taken toward IUPAC’s specific long-range goals, are also enclosed.  In addition we invite you to visit the IUPAC website, which includes details on all projects undertaken in recent years, task groups, committees, publications, conference calendars, and more.


As part of the Company Associate membership, you will receive a complementary subscription to the Union’s bimonthly news magazine Chemistry International.  A copy of the most recent issue is included.


Over the coming year, we hope that you will recognize the benefits of being a IUPAC Company Associate and choose to renew your membership and, by doing so, support your National Adhering Organization.  Please do not hesitate to contact the IUPAC Secretariat for any inquiries.  We will be pleased to hear from you and, depending on the subject, forward your correspondence to the Committee on Chemistry and Industry or the French National Adhering Organization.


With all best wishes,


XX


David StC. Black


Secretary General


cc:


· Professor Jean-Pierre Vairon, Macro 2004 Cnference Chairman


· Professor Nicole Moreau, Comité National Français de la Chimie

· Dr Daniel Bernard, French representative on the IUPAC Committee on Chemistry and Industry (COCI)


·  Dr. David Evans, COCI Chairman


·  Professor Stepto, President of the IUPAC Polymer Division


enclosures:


- CA brochure


- IUPAC general brochure


- IUPAC biennial activity report


- CI January + 2005 calendar; and depending when the letter come CI


March (which will include an feature on responsible care)
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IUPAC Company Associates 


Operation &Fee Structure

1. The National Adhering Organization (NAO) facilitates and manages the program. In the UK, this is the Royal Society of Chemistry. 


2. The basic fee is USD 400 per annum. 


3. An administrative fee of USD 50 per Company Associate is collected by the NAO and paid to IUPAC.


4. The administrative fee covers the Secretariat’s expenses related to administering the Company Associate Program (i.e. subscription and shipping of Chemistry International).

5. If the company would like to have extra copies of Chemistry International shipped to other locations, an additional administrative fee of USD 50 will be applied per location.
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IUPAC Bureau Meeting, Bled 30 Sep – Oct 3

The following are some comments on issues relevant to COCI which were addressed at the IUPAC Bureau Meeting at Bled, Slovenia last week. Whereas the minutes of the meeting will be circulated in due course (and also posted on the IUPAC website), I thought that it might be useful to comment on certain items from the COCI viewpoint at an early stage.


1. Both the Analytical Division and CCE have developed a project monitoring system to take account of progress towards completion of objectives. This is seen as particularly important for projects funded by the IUPAC projects system since these are time-limited and funds can be cancelled once the proposed completion date is passed.


· Action: Aldo Alles, as Project  Coordinator, to consider whether  such project monitoring systems would be appropriate for COCI projects


2. The Divisional Presidents at their separate meeting indicated that they would welcome more contact with COCI. It was agreed that each Division would nominate a representative to join COCI as Associate Members. Provided that Divisional Representatives were Titular Members, their attendance at the Beijing COCI meeting in August 2005 would not present an expense problem.

· Action: Alan Smith, as Division Representative, to comment, and if favourable, to write (with David Evans) to Divisional Presidents to request nominations for COCI representatives. 

· Action: Secretary to invite COCI Divisional Representatives to provide a 15 min (each) presentation on the work of their Division, to include potential areas for collaboration, at the COCI meeting in Beijing.

· With regard to projects, the Division Presidents would welcome more contact with COCI, with opportunities envisaged for collaboration on transorganisational projects. 



Action: David Evans to provide information on COCI activities and 
to provide e-mail addresses for Aldo Alles and Alan Smith

3. The Vice-President, Bryan Henry, attaches particular importance to the Trade Associations program. In particular, the possibility of using IUPAC’s NGO status to broker debates of public/political interest should now be explored.


· Action: Colin Humphris  to consider, and discuss early possibilities with David Evans

4. The timetable for election of committees (including COCI) for the 2006/07 Biennium has been published and is available from me. Provided that COCI membership will not require elections (in the past the number of nominations has matched the number of vacancies), the deadline will be 16 Aug 2005. Could I please ask that individuals who seek a particular role please write to the Secretary or myself? If elections are required, then the Secretary and I will organise the process.

5. The COCI Company Associates (CA) program enjoys a high profile within IUPAC. However, I strongly believe that the current situation with regard to recruitment and retention of CA’s is seriously flawed. Accordingly, I presented a paper to Bureau which proposed some fundamental changes and proposed that an Executive Task Team be formed to establish and implement a new reinvigorated process. (see Ppt attachment). This was accepted.

In the meantime, the following is planned within COCI:


· Produce updated CA recruitment booklet – mock-ups already produced, final copy by November

· Each COCI member to use the booklet, together with project digest already produced by A. Smith, to approach potential CA’s in their home country for membership


· Concurrently, each COCI member to inform their NAO of these plans and to work out the local logistics (e.g. invoicing fees)


Action: David Evans and Akira Ishitani to formally launch this initiative when materials are ready.


6. There are several sources of funding for IUPAC projects, each with its own rules. There are funds for which any group can apply in a competitive fashion and these represent the bulk of IUPAC’s project money. However, with the notable exception of COCI, almost all IUPAC Divisions/Standing Committees have specifically-earmarked funds for their own project use. As agreed at the Brussels COCI meeting, I proposed that COCI should receive earmarked project funds of $20000 per biennium (proposal attached as a Ppt file). This proposal was accepted and the Executive will work out the details (I imagine that the funding will commence at the next biennium but that the ‘project reserve’ will be used to fund some projects in the meantime). 

· Action: Treasurer to note and include in forward planning


7. IUPAC has two current projects relating to the public appreciation of chemistry (PAC), namely the Value of Chemistry program, which concentrates on describing the benefits of chemistry to mankind, and the Propagation of Chemistry program which seeks to promote chemistry as an education and career path. It was felt at the Bureau that there is a distinctly national context to both elements and that ‘one size does not fit all’. After much debate and discordant opinion, it was decided to combine the resources of both the task teams involved and to reformulate activities with the intention of making PAC the topic of the World Chemistry Leadership meeting at the Congress planned for Torino, Italy in 2007. Of course, other activities can be pursued in the meantime.


· Action: David Evans, as COCI Project Leader for PAC, to join a Task Team to help organise the 2007 WCLMeeting and to keep COCI informed of progress on this topic elsewhere.


Please contact me if you have further queries or comments











David Evans











10.10.04
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Project Budget for COCI – A Proposal

Presentation to Bureau – Ag. 11

Bled, Slovenia, Oct 2 2004

D.A. Evans







COCI – Historical Funding

		Formerly, two major sources of funding for COCI:

		COCI fund derived from profit on conferences - now depleted

		IGO support for projects, notably UNESCO

		Effect of Prof. Pokrovsky’s retirement 2004?

		Currently, COCI receives $20K for biennial expenses

		There has been an expectation of funding by industry

		No recent direct cash funding

		Some companies pay expenses for certain COCI members

		Companies have made in-kind financial contributions e.g. ca. $21k to support Safety Training Program 2000-2003; significant Agfa Gevaert contribution to DIDAC 

		









The Current Problem

		COCI has no earmarked project budget

		The current Safety Trainee Program (STP) and associated workshops have been individually submitted as competitive IUPAC projects

		Uncertainty is very limiting to candidate and company interest

		No funds available for applications for matching funding for specific projects e.g. from UNESCO

		As part of the COCI Trade Associations program, an approach has been made to ICCA for sponsorship of capacity-building programs e.g. STP and workshops.









Proposal

		Executive to consider allotting a project budget of $20K per biennium to COCI with immediate effect

		Standard IUPAC governance terms

		COCI to organise an approach for pursuing matching funding from companies or agencies

		Reviewed biennially with a fundamental assessment of progress after four years

		Continuance of this funding crucially dependent on success of attracting matching funding from the industry
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COCI Report to Bureau 2004  


  David A. Evans

Introduction

Following the 2003 General Assembly in Ottawa, COCI entered a new phase of its development with significant changes in membership and a new funding model. In February 2004, a strategy meeting was held to map out the future direction and priorities for COCI. The main outcomes were:

· Establishment of a project structure with the titular members each responsible for a project area. These included:


· Company Associates program


· Trade Associations program


· Safety Training Program and workshops 


· Public appreciation of chemistry(contribution to CCE program)


· Liaison with NAO’s and national chemical societies


· IUPAC inter-divisional activities


· Non- and inter-governmental (NGO/IGO) liaison

· Appointment of Aldo Alles  as project coordinator


· Definition of a model for project working


· Development of a list of potential projects for future pursuance


· Review of strategic priorities in conjunction with COCI terms of reference


The 2004 Annual COCI meeting was held in Brussels in May. One of the outcomes of this meeting was approval of the strategic priorities and the establishment of objectives for the COCI projects. Selected outcomes are listed below, taken in line with the strategic priorities of IUPAC. The full details are available in the minutes for the two meetings described, both of which are posted on the COCI page of the IUPAC website. Visual aids presented at the meetings are also included here.

 COCI contributions to IUPAC’s strategic goals

a) IUPAC will provide leadership as a worldwide scientific organization that objectively addresses global issues involving the chemical sciences.


1. Farnham Strategy Meeting Feb,2004


· A key question for this meeting was to identify the unique role of COCI (and IUPAC) over and above national societies. With respect to COCI, many national chemical societies have highly successful industrial divisions which offer members a locally customised range of benefits.

· We concluded that our emphasis should be upon projects which share best practice globally and build upon, customise and disseminate the work of the national organisations in the following prime areas:


· Capacity building (e.g. safety training)


· Public perception of chemistry


· Authoritative NGO role of IUPAC


· Reputation and trust


· Forum for public and political debates


Our focus for these topics should include economic development as well as societal and environmental factors.

In terms of the next steps:

· An updated brochure illustrating the benefits of IUPAC membership and COCI participation would be produced. This would be important as a tool for recruitment of new Company Associates 

· The Company Associate and Trade Association projects would be priorities for COCI for 2004/05


2. Trade Associations program

· Liaison and cooperation with Trade Associations has been recognised as a key priority for COCI. Its program is anchored by Colin Humphris of CEFIC. The appropriate global conduit for COCI for the chemical industries is the International Council of Chemical Associations (ICCA). We have recognized that the potential value in the relationship with the industry representative bodies comes through the global science perspectives of IUPAC. 


· We are seeking support for existing projects (Safety Training and DIDAC; see below) from the ICCA, which through its support for Sustainable Development, has a commitment to capacity building 


· We are using this as the start point for a dialogue for shaping new projects relating to public perceptions of science where we can seek alignment between the industry’s global concerns with those of chemistry as a whole 


· It has been suggested that IUPAC could play a greater proactive role as an NGO in brokering multi-partite debates on topics of public interest. Whereas such an event promoted by a trade association can be perceived to be biased and thus preclude attendance by certain groups (e.g. politicians), the independence and the formidable reputation of IUPAC could ensure wider participation.

 b) IUPAC will facilitate the advancement of research in the chemical sciences through the tools that it provides for international standardization and scientific discussion


The chemical industry values IUPAC’s work on standards very highly. COCI will emphasise this work in its reports to CA’s and as part of its recruitment efforts.

c) IUPAC will assist chemistry-related industry in its contribution to sustainable development, wealth creation, and improvement in the quality of life


1. COCI Company Associates Program

· Policy requires that recruitment of CA’s is an NAO function whereas it is COCI’s role to communicate benefits to the CA membership. In short it is COCI’s job to provide a focus for CA members and to influence IUPAC activities to provide benefit to the CA’s, whilst representing CA issues to the various IUPAC bodies. In practice, the situation is not fully effective in that it appears that the majority of NAO’s are passive with regard to CA recruitment. In the first instance, COCI members have agreed to approach their local NAO to establish a cooperative mechanism for recruitment in cases where no procedure exists. The revamped brochure explaining CA membership benefits will be used to promote recruitment drives.

· Akira Ishitani (Japan) leads the CA program. Japan has by far the largest number of CA’s and Akira held a very successful meeting of  Japanese CA representatives in July 

2. Trade Associations Program

· As indicated in a) above, COCI regards its developing links with trade associations as a key topic. We have established links through CEFIC with ICCA and in due course we intend to become involved with the separate trade associations of the pharmaceutical industry. 

· A common point of interest between the Trade Associations and COCI is the area of Reputation and Trust. This is a potential future topic for pursuance.

3.   Liaison with IUPAC Divisions


· Alan Smith acts as the Divisions Coordinator for COCI. In this role, he is vetting projects in other divisions for particular relevance to the chemical industry. A twice-yearly digest will be produced of existing and new IUPAC projects of particular relevance to the industry, and dispatched as a booklet to CA’s. A first contribution has been prepared by Alan.

 

d) IUPAC will foster communication among individual chemists and scientific organizations, with special emphasis on the needs of chemists in developing countries.

1. Safety Training Program and Workshops


· Capacity building in developing countries is a key feature of COCI’s future ambition. The Safety Training Program, led by Mark Cesa, is our current flagship program, the recent highlights of which are:

· Mitsui Chemical Co. (Japan) to host two trainees in October 2004 and AstraZeneca (Sweden) has agreed to host two trainees during late 2004 - early 2005.


· Update of Safety Training Program brochure, application form and Web site in progress. 

· Proposals submitted to IUPAC and to UNESCO for support for travel for trainees at Mitsui and for the Workshop on the Safety Training Program proposed for the Beijing IUPAC Congress.  Six past trainees have expressed interest in participating, and up to three others may be included as available.


· Three new candidate trainees for the Safety Training Program have submitted applications; to date one has been accepted and one rejected.


· A presentation on the work of the STP is being prepared for September submission to ICCA for support and participation by European Host Companies. 

· A proposal has been submitted to IUPAC for support of Workshop on Occupational Health and Safety Management in East Africa (2005).  This workshop is to be in conjunction with UNESCO and a proposal for UNESCO support is in preparation.


 


2.   Teaching Materials

· There has been significant recent progress with the production and dissemination of DIDAC teaching materials – see e) below. The assistance and funding by UNESCO, through the efforts of Alex Pokrovsky have been gratefully received. The material is of particular utility in support of teaching chemistry in developing countries.

e) IUPAC will utilise its global perspective and network to contribute to the enhancement of chemistry education, the career development of young chemical scientists, and the public appreciation of chemistry


1. DIDAC


· The development of DIDAC as a project with the objective of producing chemistry teaching materials was initiated by Agfa Gevaert. IUPAC’s formal involvement was initiated by $4000 seed funding by COCI. A meeting was held with Agfa in February 2004 at which the DIDAC project was officially transferred to UNESCO.

· COCI, through its members and its links with UNESCO, has been the prime driving force within IUPAC of the development of the DIDAC teaching materials and their customisation and distribution. Monographs, CD-ROMs, transparencies and posters have been translated into several languages, with notable progress in China and Japan in recent months.

· The focus for DIDAC activities is now moving from production of materials to its use in teaching. Accordingly, it is considered that IUPAC’s future interest in DIDAC is now more appropriately pursued within CCE. The transition has been organised with the CCE chairman, Peter Atkins. COCI involvement will continue, particularly with regard to fund raising.

2. Public Appreciation of Chemistry (PAC)

· The public appreciation of science, and of chemistry in particular, has been recognised as one of the key elements of COCI’s strategy. One of COCI’s objectives here is to represent industry concerns and viewpoints within the wider IUPAC interest in this topic. The COCI project, which is led by David Evans, can report only limited progress within the IUPAC ambit.

· The formal contributions of COCI to this project include its support of the Value of Chemistry project and, in conjunction with CCE, the project in support of the UK resolution at Ottawa relating to the propagation of chemistry (reported elsewhere).

· Personal contributions of COCI members to this effort in a national context are at a significant level. One objective is to pool material and to make this publicly available via the COCI web-page.


· In the community at large, there is a massive amount of excellent PAC material available and consequently much duplication and dissipation of effort. A local initiative to coordinate activities is underway. In this light, it has been agreed that the leadership of PAC activities should rest with CCE, with COCI as a formal contributor with particular emphasis upon the industry aspects and concerns.

f) IUPAC will broaden its national membership base and will seek the maximum feasible diversity in membership of IUPAC bodies in terms of geography, gender and age


National Representative (NR) Co-ordination


· The COCI membership is notably diverse with regard to geography and its national representatives make a major contribution to this. Nevertheless, there are a number of appropriate countries which are not represented and with whom we have very limited contact. The committee is deficient with regard to gender and age balance and furthermore is lacking in members who are currently employed in the chemical industries.

· The leader of COCI’s National Representatives program, Jonas Unger, recognises the imbalance and has formulated optimal criteria for future NR’s. A program to increase awareness of COCI’s strategy and objectives amongst the national societies is a future objective.

Major Challenges facing COCI


1. CA recruitment


· As indicated in paragraph c1) above, CA recruitment suffers from diffusely-shared accountabilities amongst the IUPAC community. It is also clear that the role of the NAO in recruitment has not been fully communicated, accepted or legitimised in certain cases.


· COCI clearly has a major role to play in CA recruitment and is energised to do so. Notwithstanding, a wider CA program could be a major mechanism to interact with chemistry’s largest constituent body – namely chemists working in industry. 


· We request that consideration be given to establishing a Task Team with the objective of enhancing the benefits delivered to CA program members. This Task Team should report to the Executive and include members of the Executive Committee.

2.
Public Appreciation of Chemistry

· It is clear in most countries that the image of chemistry in the public eye is at best misunderstood and more often is distinctly negative. The responsibility for restitution of the good name for chemistry falls upon all who espouse the profession. It is proposed that this topic be addressed by IUPAC with greater urgency and more resource than hitherto.

3.   Funding Model for COCI


· Michael Booth has been appointed Treasurer of COCI with responsibility for expenditure accounts, budgets, forward planning and funding routes.


· Given the geographic diversity of COCI’s membership, the biennial grant is hard pressed to cover annual meetings, with two meetings per annum seen as essential to make progress. However, support from individual’s organisations has enabled two meetings (one involving only TM’s) in 2004, in particular by provision of matching funds to augment COCI’s contribution.

· COCI does not receive a grant to fund its own projects. In the past, profits from conferences have alleviated the situation but these funds have now been exhausted. As a result, the Safety Training Program is now fully dependent upon the IUPAC project round for funding. 


· We request the Executive to consider establishing a project budget for COCI under the conditions enjoyed by other IUPAC groups.

· One of COCI’s objectives is to attract funds from the industry to support IUPAC initiatives and projects. In this context, the provision and communication of the benefits to industry of IUPAC’s work is crucial. Whereas we recognise that in today’s industrial climate, donations are scarce, we are sure that significant funding will be available for relevant and beneficial projects. 

David A. Evans

24.08.04
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Recent Progress

The Safety Training Program continues to be successful, with a further trainee having successfully completed his assignment. On the public appreciation of chemistry front, a meeting was held alongside the Bureau meeting at Bled in October in which it was decided to amalgamate the Value of Chemistry task force (Przybylowicz) with that of the Propagation of Chemistry (Atkins, Evans). An immediate task is to help organise a program for the World Chemistry Leadership Meeting (WCLM) in Beijing in August 2005 which will address public image aspects inter alia. It is anticipated that the whole of the WCLM meeting scheduled for the Congress in Torino in 2007 will focus upon the public appreciation of chemistry. In addition, the Beijing meeting will pay attention to initiatives in Responsible Care and we intend to explore COCI's potential role in this topic in 2005. 

Also at the Bureau meeting, it was agreed that COCI would be granted a project budget for the next biennium (2006-7). I requested a sum of $20 000 but it is for the Executive to decide the amount to be awarded. I also presented a paper on the current status of the Company Associates (CA) program within IUPAC and sought to establish a clear framework for the future. The present system suffers from lack of clarity of responsibilities and there is no single source of leadership within IUPAC. My proposals were supported and a task team will be established by the Executive to devise a straightforward process. In the meantime, I propose that COCI should take the lead by recruiting companies in the countries which are represented on our committee, and that this should be our priority for the first part of 2005. It is this topic which I intend to address below.


The COCI Company Associates Program 2005


 


1.  COCI members, ably assisted by Fabienne Meyers and Erin Slagle of the secretariat, have produced two documents to assist recruitment. The first is a new brochure explaining the benefits of CA membership and the second is a compendium of current IUPAC projects - both are in English. Each of you will receive several copies of these materials in January.

 


2.  We are asking each of you to recruit new CA’s in your home country. As a stretch target, let us try to double the number of CA’s in our home countries, with a minimum of three per country. I realise that this is totally unrealistic for successful countries such as Japan and Germany – but this will be a sensible target for many others. All I ask is that you do your best.

3. The process envisaged is that you should send the materials to an appropriate contact in your chemical companies with an invitation to join expressed in a customised covering letter. 


4.  With regard to subscription fees, these are relatively modest (as low as $US 400). These are paid to your local NAO who have discretion over the use of the funds. There is a small IUPAC administration fee. I have requested the secretariat to indicate the fee structure for your country and to include this with your pack of materials. I have also asked that the secretariat will liaise with the NAO on all financial transactions such that your job is confined to recruitment and establishing contact.


5.  You will need to inform your NAO of your activities – and possibly seek its help. 


Just as an example, I attach as the next page a copy of a letter which I sent to my NAO (RSC) to explain my position.

Further information


You will find a list of NAO’s and current CA’s in the IUPAC Handbook 2004-2005 or on the IUPAC website. With regard to the latter, the CA list is given at: http://www.iupac.org/handbook.html -   click on ‘handbook 2004-2005 > on-line contents > company associates.


For other queries, Akira, as project leader with a record of significant success, or I will be pleased to provide further information.






   

David Evans 21.12.04
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